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Eight Mile Plains gateway neighbourhood plan

Community Planning Team meeting notes
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   Meeting No 2 – 8 August 2019
Meeting details

Date:

Thursday 8 August 2019

Time:

6:00pm to 8:30pm

Location:

Elaine Room, Glen Hotel, 24 Gaskell Street, Eight Mile Plains
Attendees

Community planning team members:

Ana Cecilia, Chelsea, David, Geoffrey, Godwin, Ian, Ken, Melinda, Phillip, Rajan, Sam, Wayne C and Wayne W.
Council Officers and Consultants:

Sean Cullen (Manager, Neighbourhood Planning and Urban Renewal), Sonia Kirby (Principal Urban Planner), Annete Cupitt (meeting facilitator), Larissa Godfrey, Phillip Ng, Daniel Pirie, Tyrone Dack (table facilitators and scribes), James Cole (registration and note taker).
Observers:

Councillor Steven Huang (Councillor for MacGregor Ward), and Stephen Smith (Project Consultant, Place Design Group).
Apologies:

CPT members Amy, Asrar, Jaya, Julie, Kay, Louis, Saumya, Tammy and Terri, and Councillor Ryan Murphy (Councillor for Chandler Ward),
Agenda
1. Welcome 

2. Follow-up from CPT#1
3. The Draft Vision Statement
4. Presentation – Land use planning

Break for light refreshment

5. Activity: Looking ahead 

6. Next steps
Welcome and introductions
Annete Cupitt began by acknowledging the traditional owners of the meeting place and welcomed everybody to this second Community Planning Team (CPT) meeting for the Eight Mile Plains gateway neighbourhood plan (EMPGNP).
Annete thanked everyone for giving up their time to contribute and for also providing input to the draft Vision Statement. Annete introduced the Council team that will be managing the planning process and assisting to guide this evening’s activities, and acknowledged Councillor Steven Huang, Councillor for MacGregor Ward, attending as an observer, and advised of an apology from Councillor Ryan Murphy, Councillor for Chandler Ward.
Annete also explained the role of the Council officers assisting the table discussions as both facilitators and scribes. Notes from all CPT meetings will be distributed to members and will be published on the website.
In presenting an overview of the agenda, Annete looked forward to building on the information already gathered and hearing from CPT members about their aspirations for the future of the study  area.

Follow-up from CPT#1
Annete reminded members of the valuable input from CPT members during the activities undertaken at the first meeting, highlighting that the key themes emerging from those discussions centred on the following issues:

Getting Around

· Traffic, congestion and safety concerns

· Rat-running and on-street parking in local streets
· Increased connectivity, safety and access required.
Employment and business

· Activating spaces on weekends and evenings

· More opportunities for small business, coffee shops and retail

Housing and employment mix

· Housing and mixed use around the busway

· Preserve environmental values and greenspace in and near development

Lifestyle and recreation

· Opportunities to improve access to Bulimba Creek and provide for its protection
· Improve bike paths and pedestrian paths and increase shade
· Connections to transport, recreation and greenspace.
The Draft Vision Statement
Daniel Pirie then presented the Vision statement that had been drafted, based on the input from members through the previous meeting’s online Sli.do exercise and other inputs and feedback. 
The draft Vision Statement read as follows:
The Eight Mile Plains Gateway features vibrant businesses and attractive streets.

The area is a destination for innovation and knowledge industries, being highly accessible and has engaging and attractive environments for workers, businesses and residents.

Residents enjoy a high quality of life through an enviable urban environment, connections to places of work, study and recreation and access to a range of social and cultural facilities and activities.

The Bulimba Creek corridor and other greenspaces are highly valued, accessible and contribute to the amenity and liveability of the area.

CPT members were encouraged to consider the draft Vision Statement and suggest any amendments to the wording, by marking their ideas on the copies displayed around the room, or by providing separate suggestions. Suggested changes included adding in more descriptive text about greenspaces being connected, providing wildlife habitat and contributing to a high quality of life for residents. Other suggestions included highlighting residents’ access to major roads and highways and including references to tourism. 
Presentation – Land use planning 
Daniel introduced this presentation by providing a brief overview of the area’s Community Profile, listing statistics for both the present (as at 2016) as well as projections and forecasts for 2026, 2036 and ultimate capacity, noting that growth was expected to eventually reach:

· 600 additional dwellings

· A population increase of 1,870 people

· Employment growth of 675 extra jobs.

Continuing, Sonia Kirby spoke about the hierarchy of planning instruments that manage planning activity in Brisbane, noting that under Brisbane City Plan 2014 (City Plan), the neighbourhood plan will describe zones and will include overlays to indicate where a range of land uses are appropriate to be located.
Sonia noted that in the study area, the City Plan’s Strategic framework identifies a Special centre at Brisbane Technology Park, along with a Major centre and Planned Growth Node nearby at Upper Mt Gravatt. Residential land is predominantly expected to be located in the Suburban Living Area, while a Future Suburban Living Area is identified at Rochedale. 
The study area is impacted by two existing neighbourhood plans, including the Rochedale Urban Community Neighbourhood Plan (effective 2007) and the Kuraby Neighbourhood Plan (2000). 

Sonia then described the intent for the zones currently covering the study area, and some of their characteristics, highlighting:
· Specialised centres

· Low density residential zones

· Emerging community zones

· Rural zones

· Mixed use (corridor) zone close to the busway station

· Open space and Environmental management zones.

Sonia went on the explain the reasons why zones are important and the function they perform in City Plan, in that they:

· Provide a described purpose for the land and guide development

· Do not act alone, but are used in conjunction with other aspects of the planning regime, such as special Neighbourhood Plan provisions (e.g. height controls) or City Plan overlays (e.g. flood management)
· Can encourage and/or discourage certain uses.
Sonia then presented a series of examples and images of the types of land uses that can occur in each zone, including:

· Emerging community – transition from rural/non urban to urban uses.
· Low density residential – single dwelling homes, community uses and small-scale services that support the local residents
· Low-medium density residential – townhouses, single dwelling homes and apartments and limited to two to three storeys
· Medium density residential – often located around centres or transport nodes, this zone allows apartment buildings up to five storeys in height

· High density residential – generally located at key growth locations or around existing major centres, with heights able to be specified in the neighbourhood plan

· Mixed-use – often located within or around centres, this zone allows for offices, shops and dining on the ground level and residential or business above
· Centre – allows greater flexibility for a range of business, residential or community activities, to varying scales (such as neighbourhood centre or district centre)
· Specialised centre – combined office, manufacturing and distribution functions in a business park, low impact industry, research and technology facilities.

CPT members asked a few questions following the presentation, including:

· Different opportunities for development in centre and mixed-use zones
· Relationships between new and existing uses adjacent to neighbourhood plans.

CPT members then took time to visit the boards displaying the draft Vision Statement and provided written comments and feedback about the preferred content.

Following that exercise, a light supper was provided before continuing the meeting.

Activity: Looking ahead
During this activity, CPT members took part in facilitated discussions to gather members’ ideas and thoughts about the future of development in four nominated areas within the plan area:
· Area 1 – Bound by Underwood Road and the Gateway and Pacific Motorways
· Area 2 – East of the Gateway Motorway
· Area 3 – North of the Pacific Motorway, including the Eight Mile Plains station and park ‘n’ ride
· Area 4 – East of Logan Road, including Brisbane Technology Park
In particular, members were prompted to consider:

· How should land be used, and why?

· Where could change occur, and why?

· What does the future of these areas look like?

· What else should Council consider if change were to occur?

Members moved in rotation across the four location-based tables, providing their input via drawings and notations on maps and activity sheets, as well as written notes taken by the table facilitators. A summary of the issues raised, and suggestions provided is included at Appendix A to these minutes. The facilitator from each table reported back to the wider group on the key points captured. Highlights included the following:
Area 1 – Bound by Underwood Road and the Gateway and Pacific Motorways (Phillip)
· Provide and protect open space, parks and recreation areas
· Bulimba Creek catchment is highly valued
· Opportunity to use vacant land next to RACQ for recreation space. 
Area 2 – East of the Gateway Motorway, bound by School Road to the east (Larissa)
· This area was considered most suitable for development similar to Brisbane Technology Park e.g. commercial, shops, retail
· The area was not considered suitable for residential uses

· Make the most of the future Brisbane Metro services and provide increased amenity, including sporting facilities, around this area. 
Area 3 – North of the Pacific Motorway, including the Eight Mile Plains station and park ‘n’ ride (Tyrone)
· Walkability to shops was highly valued

· Provide more parks, gyms and other amenity enhancements. 
Area 4 – East of Logan Road, including Brisbane Technology Park (Daniel)
· People want to retain existing business uses in Brisbane Technology Park
· At the same time, improve the area’s amenity, vibrancy and activation, including providing more things to see and do on the weekends and evenings
· Support businesses with mixed use, residential development, more street trees and public art. 
Next steps and meeting conclusion
Annete then thanked all present for their enthusiastic contributions to the discussions. She advised that all information provided during the meeting will now be collated and used as valuable input as the next stages are progressed.
Notes from the meeting will be made available on the website in the near future and CPT members will be advised accordingly.  Additional input and comments are welcome at any time and should be directed to the Neighbourhood Planning Brisbane Team on the contact details below.
CPT members were also advised that they will receive an email with a link to provide Council with feedback on the session, so that any adjustments or changes can be made before the CPT reconvenes for its next meeting.
The third and final CPT meeting will be on Wednesday 4 September 2019 from 6pm, with the Council team again available onsite from approximately 5.15pm to respond to any enquiries from members.

The meeting closed at 8.30pm.
Further Contact

Phone:
The Project Team on 3403 8888

Email:
neighbourhood_planning@brisbane.qld.gov.au
Visit:
www.brisbane.qld.gov.au and search for ‘Eight Mile Plains gateway neighbourhood plan’

Subscribe: to updates via email on project page
Minutes checked/approved
Checked: LG/AC
Approved: SK
APPENDIX A

Area 1 – Bound by Underwood Road and the Gateway and Pacific Motorways (Phillip assisting):
· Opportunity to use the vacant land adjoining the existing RACQ headquarters. Ideas for use include aged care accommodation, higher density residential development, or mixed-use development, that provides a sensitive transition from the RACQ site to the low density residential houses towards Underwood Road.

· Provide new and improved outdoor open space and recreational activities along the Bulimba Creek catchment extending to the undeveloped land adjoining the RACQ.

· Incorporate open space or a landscaped buffer fronting Logan Road and Levington Road, and environmental space connecting the Levington Road to the Bulimba Creek Catchment. 

· Improvement of existing open space areas and park facilities within the existing residential areas. Suggested new park on the corner of the Gateway Motorway and the Pacific Motorway.

· Incorporate specialized centre uses within the RACQ headquarters to facilitate the growth and continuation of the Brisbane Technology Park and commercial/office uses along Logan Road.
· Opportunity for additional child care centres, cafes, food and drink outlets, small-scale businesses and start up companies in new and existing office buildings (particularly along Underwood Road and Logan Road), to support the additional office and residential growth in the area. 
· Opportunity for increased residential development, of varying heights and scales (medium to high density zones) along the corner of Underwood Road and Logan Road/Millers Road. The increased density will be supported by the future Rochedale Busway Station and Brisbane Metro. 
· Support the creation of a place of worship hub along Logan Road.

· Would like to see an improved bicycle network and provision of rental bikes/e-scooters and possible extension of the Veloway.
· The provision of additional schools to support the future growth in Eight Mile Plains. Redevelopment or extensions to the existing Eight Mile Plains primary state school. 

· Significant traffic improvements throughout the catchment area such as road widening and traffic management techniques.
· Potential mix of indoor and outdoor recreational uses such as a sports facility (similar to the Hibiscus Centre located in Upper Mount Gravatt).

· Opportunity to revegetate the vacant land adjoining the Gateway Motorway and create a boulevard road along Levington Road to promote activation and pedestrian legibility.
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Photograph of a worksheet used for Area 1. 
Area 2 – East of the Gateway Motorway (Larissa assisting):
· Strong preference for protecting/preserving and enhancing a green corridor along Bulimba Creek, incorporating places for nature, and path and cycle ways. This includes incorporating a buffer zone to the natural corridor.
· Local shopping, community uses, child care centres and additional cafes and restaurants are supported, particularly along and near Miles Platting Road.
· There are opportunities to provide recreation and community facilities to the north of the proposed bus depot on School Road. 
· Research, manufacturing, office and technology uses to the east of the Gateway Motorway are supported. 
· There were mixed views about what types of uses were appropriate near the busway station and Gateway Motorway.  Some people supported mixed use development with ground floor retail/offices and apartments above and medium density apartments near the busway station.  Residential uses adjoining the Gateway Motorway were generally not supported due to noise from the Gateway Motorway.
· Opportunities to improve connections along Miles Platting Road to the busway station. Cycle and scooter hire around the busway station is supported.
· Traffic improvements needing, including synchronizing traffic lights at the intersection of Miles Platting Road and School Road when it is signalized to improve traffic flow. 
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Area 3 – North of the Pacific Motorway, including the Eight Mile Plains station and park ‘n’ ride (Tyrone assisting):
· Would like to see walkable neighbourhood centre uses such café, restaurant, supermarkets, as well as parks, gyms, and tourist type attractions such as a water park. 

· Would like high-quality accommodation options for visitors, workers and students and more opportunities for higher density housing
· Improved access to major roads from local roads. The Miles Platting Road bridge/overpass over the Gateway Motorway narrows and is a bottleneck risk. 
· Opportunities to improve pedestrian and cycle connections and facilities: 

· at underpass of Logan Road and the Pacific Motorway

· along Miles Platting road between the busway station and the Brisbane Technology Park, including via a pedestrian bridge

· between Miles Platting Road and Holmead Road/mixed used Centrus development

· bicycle stands along Holmead Road.
· Improve lighting along the bikeway accessed off Holmead Road and Daydream Place to the north of the study area.
· Potential future uses on the site of the Caravan Parks on Holmead Road (27-65 Holmead Road) include restaurants, hairdresser, medical centre, bakery, gym and water park. An idea was for the redevelopment of this area was for high density housing supported by 50% greenspace.   

· Improve community and habitat connections to greenspaces and environmental corridors. For example, the greenspace to the north and south of Miles Platting Road is not accessible.  There are opportunities to improve fauna crossings at:  
· Under Logan Road to the north of the Gateway Office Park 

· Under the Gateway Motorway near the on ramp from the Park and ride
· Would like to see more Council native tree planting events with the community.
· Mixed use development with ground floor retail/offices and apartments above and medium density apartments are supported near the Eight Mile Plains busway station. However, some people also wanted more car parking. 
· Opportunity to create a community park at the vacant land at 35 and 57 Lilywood Street, Eight Mile Plains.
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Photograph of a worksheet used for Area 3
Area 4 – East of Logan Road, including Brisbane Technology Park (Daniel assisting):
· Support for some Medium density residential north of Miles Platting Road to assist in activating the Brisbane Technology Park. CPT members noted that some local streets in this area are 4.5m wide. 

· Opportunity to increase the building heights in the Brisbane Technology Park. Opportunities to continue to develop are now limited due to building and space constraints. 

· Non-industrial uses, restaurants and cafes, and start up spaces are supported, particularly businesses that have 24hour activities. Evening and weekend uses were not seen to have implications on residential uses due to the distance between the park and houses. Opportunity to remove trading restrictions in the Special uses zone.

· More commercial uses causes a demand for more parking. Lack of parking impacts the viability of the technology park. There were some suggestions for a multi-storey car park within the technology parks. 

· Plant native trees in the greenspace between the Brisbane Technology Park and the Pacific Motorway. Soften the appearance of the technology parks by including public art and native trees, including along Brandl Street. 

· Increase the useability of the greenspace accessed off Priestdale Road to the south of the Brisbane Technology Park. This greenspace is accessible to the public and would benefit from activations such as the outdoor gym, more connections to the space and more carparking. 

· Make the greenspace north of the Gateway Office Park more useable and improve safety.

· Charles Fraser park could be improved with facilities that employees in the business parks could use, such as outdoor gyms and bbqs.

· Improve the intersection of Logan Road and Miles Platting Road.

· Miles Platting Road narrows when it becomes a bridge over the Pacific Motorway. 

· V1 extension – this is partially built. It could go under the gateway and connect to the other technology parks.

· Support for cycle hire to connect between the technology parks and the busway station.
· Preference not to have gated communities – The existing gated community “Garden City Rise” on Buckingham could be zoned Low-medium residential instead of Low density residential.

· The Low density residential zone north of Miles Platting Road could be rezoned to the Medium density zone. This would be supported by site amalgamation and public open space. 

· Office blocks overlook the rear of houses on London Street.    

· Property development and environment (Green space) are equally important for urban development. The best option to achieve that is high/tall buildings surrounded by more than 50% green reserve parks. 

· Provide a better connection from the Gateway Motorway to the Pacific Motorway. 

· More traffic control needed to stop office parking and rat running on local streets. Close streets off Logan Road and provide a Keep Clear zone opposite Fraser and Mersey Streets. 

· Provide easy pedestrian access between public transport and shopping centres, the caravan parks and the Gateway Office Park. 
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Photograph of a worksheet used for Area 4
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Photograph of two worksheets used for Area 2. 
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